


services personnel, personnel performing activities associated with critical national capabilities,
select deploying individuals, other critical and essential support personnel, and high-risk
individuals prior to vaccinating other healthy individuals. I direct the DHA, in coordination with
the Military Departments and other interested DoD Components, to refine specific vaccination
requirements for these populations as part of vaccine implementation planning, consistent with
the below guidance. DoD recommends vaccination of all DoD-affiliated individuals, as
appropriate. HHS and CDC intend to make COVID-19 vaccines widely available within the
United States, including at retail pharmacies. These efforts are expected to cover a substantial
proportion of DoD-affiliated individuals.

Individuals eligible to receive COVID-19 vaccines administered by DoD are as follows:

1. Service members on active duty and in the Selected Reserve (including National
Guard personnel) are eligible and encouraged to receive COVID-19 vaccines at
military medical treatment facilities (MTFs) or other DoD vaccination sites, as
identified by the Military Departments. Service members who are not able to access
a DoD vaccination site and elect to receive the COVID-19 vaccine through non-DoD
channels must provide documentation of receipt of the vaccination to their unit for
documentation in appropriate medical readiness systems.

2. Dependents of active duty Service members, retirees, and other eligible DoD
beneficiaries are eligible to receive COVID-19 vaccinations and encouraged to access
COVID-19 vaccines through existing processes at MTFs or through the private sector
care component of TRICARE.

3. Subject to direction by the Military Departments, other DoD Components, or Office
of the Secretary of Defense (OSD) Components concerned, and in accordance with
reference (c¢), DoD civilian employees, who are not otherwise eligible DoD
beneficiaries, are eligible to receive the vaccine, and select contractor personnel who
usually receive influenza vaccines as part of a DoD occupational safety and health
program (e.g., health care workers, maintenance depot workers), and who are not
otherwise eligible DoD beneficiaries, may be offered COVID-19 vaccines at DoD
vaccination sites. Follow-on care (other than the administration of a second vaccine
dose) will be provided through such individuals’ existing health care plans or
personal health care providers. The Military Departments or DoD or OSD
Components may request, through the Assistant Secretary of Defense for Health
Affairs, that COVID-19 immunizations be offered to additional DoD contractor
employees that provide mission-essential critical capabilities.

The Under Secretary of Defense for Personnel and Readiness, Deputy Under Secretary of
Defense for Personnel and Readiness, and Assistant Secretary of Defense for Health Affairs are
delegatgd the authority to approve COVID-19 immunizations for OTUSF personnel not
otherwise covered by the above guidance on a case-by-case basis, in accordance with references

(b), (d), (e), and (f).








